
 
Council Meeting 

Minutes 
May 17, 2023 

 
 
 

The Borough of Ben Avon Council met in a regular voting session on Tuesday, May 17, 2023, 
virtually and at 7101 Church Avenue for the purpose of transacting General Business. President 
Pro Tempore Kenneth Opipery presided and opened the meeting at 7:00 PM with the Pledge of 
Allegiance.   
 
 
ROLL CALL 
Council Members Present: Russell Kuehner, Ken Opipery, Kara Roggenkamp, Jim Thornton, 
Tavia Washington 
 
Council Members Absent: Jennifer Bett, Richard Wagner 
 
Others Present: Mayor Melanie Hughes-Holcomb, Ohio Township Police Chief Joe Hanny, 
Emsworth Fire Chief Jim Kohl, JPC Representative Catherine Houska, Emsworth Fire Marshall 
Rob Bennett, and Borough Secretary Terrie Patsch 
 
 
PRESENTATION 
Mr. Rob Bennett - Emsworth Fire Marshall 
Mr. Bennett met with the Council members and shared the services he currently provides to the 
Borough of Emsworth. He would like to offer his free services to the Ben Avon residents with an 
appointment from Council at this meeting. 
 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION – There was no public participation. 
 
BOROUGH REPORTS 
Mayor’s Report 
Mayor Holcomb recently attended a breakfast with Congressman Deluzio. She was pleased to let 
everyone know she received the corrected fundraising information for the Emsworth VFC. The 
Mayor also reported that she attended the meeting on railroad emergency planning, in which the 
Congressman was also involved.  
 
Mayor Holcomb asked about the connection between the property on Hilands that was cited for 
parking in the front yard and a recent request for a handicapped parking permit. 
 



 
The Mayor offered to notify the Avon Club that their request to shift the location of the Fall 
Festival over several streets on Church Avenue, was approved by the Borough. 
 
 
Ohio Township Police Report – See Attachment A 
Chief Hanny reported 112 calls in the Borough including recent theft from vehicles. He reported 
nothing major was taken, however stressed that residents need to lock their cars and remove 
valuables. 
 
Mayor Holcomb asked about the recent request by a resident to allow parking for a memorial 
service right off Route 65 onto Brighton, but it was agreed that it would be too dangerous. 
 
 
Emsworth Volunteer Fire Company Report – See Attachment B 
Chief Kohl stated they responded to 41 calls in April, with six calls in Ben Avon.  
 
 
Solicitor’s Report - there was no solicitor’s report this month. 
Attorney Hosa reported that the Borough received a copy of the signed lease agreement from 
Heritage Valley for Northwest EMS. This copy has been reviewed and the Solicitor recommends 
the Borough give their final approval. 
 
Mr. Hosa also referenced a letter from the Attorney General’s office regarding the decertification 
of the Ben Avon Fire Company and their assets. A draft response has been provided for the 
Council’s review. 
 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
April 18, 2023, Council Meeting 

Motion: Mr. Thornton Second: Ms. Washington; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to approve the minutes of the April 18, 2023, Council Meeting as presented. 

 
May 2, 2023, Council Work Session Meeting 

Motion: Mr. Thornton Second: Ms. Washington; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to approve the minutes of the May 2, 2023, Council Work Session. 

 
 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS 
Revenue & Expense Report 

Motion: Mr. Kuehner; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to approve the financial statement as presented for the month of April 2023. 

 
 
 



 
Motion: Mr. Kuehner; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to approve accounts payable in the amount of $36,858.25.    
        

 
COMMITTEE REPORT 
Administration Committee 
Ms. Washington reported that the Admin Committee was seeking a vote on the pavilion rental 
fees to be set at $25 resident/$35 non-resident. It was decided that no vote was necessary, and no 
deposit will be required at this time unless problems arise with the condition of the grounds 
following the rentals. 
 
 
Public Affairs & Communications.  
Mr. Kuehner reported that the signed contract was returned to CivicsPlus for website 
development and the Committee is awaiting the next steps. 
 
 
Public Safety – See Attachment C 
 
 
Public Works 
Mr. Opipery reported that the salt contract price with Cargill has gone down slightly for this 
upcoming option year.  
 

MOTION: Ms. Roggenkamp; SECOND: Mr. Thornton; MOTION CARRIED: by 
unanimous voice vote to approve accepting the option year pricing. 

 
Mr. Opipery further explained that the Borough is responsible for giving a salt usage estimate in 
June for the coming winter. The contract states you must purchase 80% of that amount. With the 
mild winter, the Borough has used a small percentage of the estimated salt. Cargill can charge a 
storage fee; however, they are willing to extend the date to December 31 on the amended 
contract.  
 
The paving project is estimated to begin in June, and letters will be sent to the residents both 
from the Borough and the contractor prior to the start of the project. 
 
Mr. Opipery also stated that the sewer lining on Forest Avenue is complete, however the leak 
continues. He is awaiting proposals to line another section which should not be as costly as the 
first.  
 
 
Community of Governments - See Attachment D 
Ms. Washington noted that there is an upcoming tour of a recycling center on June 2. Please 
email Patrick Conners if you would like to attend. There is also a picnic planned for the 
Managers and Secretaries group on May 26. She said there were two PurpleAir monitors given to 



the COG, and one will be placed at the Borough building. In addition, the Borough received its 
annual RAD invoice in the amount of $1748 this year. 
 
 
Sustainability 
Ms. Roggenkamp stated that the Borough was accepted into the GET Solar Program through 
Connect. A copy of an MOU will need to be approved and signed, and in addition the Borough 
will have to provide some additional information and meet deadlines. She thought the timeline 
was pretty quick. Mr. Kuehner asked about the cost of the panels, and Ms. Roggenkamp stated 
that was some of the information that will be provided by this process. The RFP will be out June 
2, and the presentation for solar developers will be June 6-9. Mr. Thornton asked if we must 
specify which properties are available, and Ms. Roggenkamp stated that the Borough suggested 
two potential buildings. She will provide the aerial photos and remainder of details, which is 
basic information prior to the site visit. Following the visit, they will respond with proposals, and 
the bids may be available by July 7. There will be a time period for evaluation with a decision 
due by September 11. 
 
 
Special Projects 
Centennial Building Committee – Nothing to report this month. 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS – There was no new business.  
 

 
OLD BUSINESS 
Resolution 2023-06 

Motion: Mr. Kuehner; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to approve the new lease for the EMS use of 7219 Church Avenue. 
 
 

Ben Avon Fire Marshal Appointment 
Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Ms. Washington; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to approve Rob Bennett as the Fire Marshal for Ben Avon Borough. 

 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION - for contract review. 
 

Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to adjourn to Executive Session at 8:10 p.m. to discuss contracts. 
 
Motion: Mr. Kuehner; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by voice vote to return 
to regular session at 9:08 p.m.  

 
 
MOTION TO ADJOURN 



Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to adjourn the meeting at 9:08 p.m. 
 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
 

Terrie Patsch 
Borough Secretary 
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